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SOUTHAMPTON CITY COUNCIL 
HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 27 SEPTEMBER 2012 
 

 

Present: 
 

Councillors Claisse, Jeffery, Parnell, Pope (Chair) and Tucker 
 

Apologies: Councillors Lewzey and Morrell 
 

 
19. APOLOGIES AND CHANGES IN MEMBERSHIP (IF ANY)  

The Panel noted that, in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 4.3, Councillor 
Morrell replaced Councillor McEwing as a Panel Member for the remainder of the 
Municipal Year. 
 
Apologies were received from Councillor Lewzey and Councillor Morrell. 
 

20. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (INCLUDING MATTERS ARISING)  

 
RESOLVED that the Minutes of the Meeting held on 15th August 2012 be approved and 
signed as a correct record. (Copy of the minutes circulated with the agenda and 
appended to the signed minutes). 
 

21. TRANSFER OF MEDICINE FOR OLDER PEOPLE WARD FROM SOUTHAMPTON 
GENERAL HOSPITAL TO ROYAL SOUTH HANTS  

 
The Panel considered the report of the Senior Manager (Customer and Business 
Improvement) providing details of the proposed temporary transfer of elderly care beds 
from Southampton General Hospital to Royal South Hants.    (Copy of the report 
circulated with the agenda and appended to the signed minutes). 
 
Dr Sandeman, Southampton General Hospital and Mr Richards, Southampton City 
Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) were present and briefed the Panel on the 
present situation. 
 
The Panel noted the following:- 
 

• that the rationale for the move was the increased demand for urgent care leading 
to a knock on effect on waiting times for elective surgery. Southampton General 
Hospital was under pressure with bed capacity running at 103% occupancy 
compared with national guidelines of 85% and they were having to cope by 
cancelling surgical procedures; 

• that the environment at Southampton General Hospital, whilst meeting the 
required standards, was not ideal for elderly care as all the space was utilised as 
bed space.    Royal South Hants Hospital was a much better environment for 
elderly patients; 

• that CCG’s concerns relating to the transfer of patients, their safety and quality of 
care, adequate staffing and correct environment had been mitigated and in 
August they had subsequently agreed that they would be willing to support the 
move as a short term expedient measure, subject to certain provisos.   It was 
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recognised that the move was not a  long term solution to the problem and there 
was a wider strategic aim to tackle the issue of unscheduled/urgent care demand  
in the Southampton area and implement whole system changes to deal with the 
capacity issues in accordance with the Emergency Care Intensive Support 
Team’s recommendations; 

• that it was important that the transfer of patients to the temporary ward was 
undertaken as soon as possible to ensure winter pressures could be address.   A 
review of the success of the initiative so far should take place in January 2013; 

• that the creation of an additional ward was not the right model of care, but a 
temporary measure implemented to assist with the current  crisis.  It was 
important that a long-term strategic plan be put in place to change adult care 
pathways in order that the right level of care was received at the right place and 
that Southampton General Hospital was developed not only as a specialised 
centre but as a good hospital for the City; 

• that HOSP members were invited to visit the ward at Royal South Hants on 10th 
October. 

 
RESOLVED that after consideration of the issues:- 
 

(i) the Panel were satisfied that the transfer of elderly care beds from 
Southampton General Hospital to Royal South should go ahead for a 
temporary period of 6 months;  

 
(ii) that a copy of the report of the Emergency Care Intensive Support Team 

current review into the health system in Southampton would be forwarded 
to panel members as soon as it was received;  and 

 
(iii) that a follow up review report on the situation would be tabled at the 

HOSP meeting on 31 January 2013.   The January meeting would also 
consider the wider issue of capacity within the health system. 

 
 


